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the security futures product shall fair-
ly reflect: 

(i) The price of the underlying secu-
rity or securities during the most re-
cent regular trading session for such 
security or securities; or 

(ii) The next available opening price 
of the underlying security or securi-
ties. 

(3) Notwithstanding paragraph (b)(1) 
or (b)(2) of this section, if a clearing 
agency registered under Section 17A of 
the Act (15 U.S.C. 78q–1), or exempt 
from registration pursuant to Section 
17A(b)(7) of the Act (15 U.S.C. 78q– 
1(b)(7)), to which the final settlement 
price of a security futures product is or 
would be reported determines, pursu-
ant to its rules, that such final settle-
ment price is not consistent with the 
protection of investors and the public 
interest, taking into account such fac-
tors as fairness to buyers and sellers of 
the affected security futures product, 
the maintenance of a fair and orderly 
market in such security futures prod-
uct, and consistency of interpretation 
and practice, the clearing agency shall 
have the authority to determine, under 
its rules, a final settlement price for 
such security futures product. 

(c) Regulatory trading halts. The rules 
of a national securities exchange or na-
tional securities association registered 
pursuant to Section 15A(a) of the Act 
(15 U.S.C. 78o–3(a)) that lists or trades 
one or more security futures products 
must include the following provisions: 

(1) Trading of a security futures prod-
uct based on a single security shall be 
halted at all times that a regulatory 
halt has been instituted for the under-
lying security; and 

(2) Trading of a security futures prod-
uct based on a narrow-based security 
index shall be halted at all times that 
a regulatory halt has been instituted 
for one or more underlying securities 
that constitute 50 percent or more of 
the market capitalization of the nar-
row-based security index. 

(d) The Commission may exempt 
from the requirements of this section, 
either unconditionally or on specified 
terms and conditions, any national se-
curities exchange or national securi-
ties association, if the Commission de-
termines that such exemption is nec-
essary or appropriate in the public in-

terest and consistent with the protec-
tion of investors. An exemption grant-
ed pursuant to this paragraph shall not 
operate as an exemption from any 
Commodity Futures Trading Commis-
sion rules. Any exemption that may be 
required from such rules must be ob-
tained separately from the Commodity 
Futures Trading Commission. 

[67 FR 36762, May 24, 2002] 

§ 240.6h–2 Security future based on 
note, bond, debenture, or evidence 
of indebtedness. 

A security future may be based upon 
a security that is a note, bond, deben-
ture, or evidence of indebtedness or a 
narrow-based security index composed 
of such securities. 

[71 FR 39543, July 13, 2006] 

§ 240.7c2–1 [Reserved] 

HYPOTHECATION OF CUSTOMERS’ 
SECURITIES 

§ 240.8c–1 Hypothecation of customers’ 
securities. 

(a) General provisions. No member of a 
national securities exchange, and no 
broker or dealer who transacts a busi-
ness in securities through the medium 
of any such member shall, directly or 
indirectly, hypothecate or arrange for 
or permit the continued hypothecation 
of any securities carried for the ac-
count of any customer under cir-
cumstances: 

(1) That will permit the commingling 
of securities carried for the account of 
any such customer with securities car-
ried for the account of any other cus-
tomer, without first obtaining the 
written consent of each such customer 
to such hypothecation; 

(2) That will permit such securities 
to be commingled with securities car-
ried for the account of any person 
other than a bona fide customer of 
such member, broker or dealer under a 
lien for a loan made to such member, 
broker or dealer; or 

(3) That will permit securities car-
ried for the account of customers to be 
hypothecated or subjected to any lien 
or liens or claim or claims of the 
pledges or pledgees, for a sum which 
exceeds the aggregate indebtedness of 
all customers in respect of securities 
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carried for their accounts; except that 
this clause shall not be deemed to be 
violated by reason of an excess arising 
on any day through the reduction of 
the aggregate indebtedness of cus-
tomers on such day, provided that 
funds or securities in an amount suffi-
cient to eliminate such excess are paid 
or placed in transfer to pledgees for the 
purpose of reducing the sum of the 
liens or claims to which securities car-
ried for the account of customers are 
subjected as promptly as practicable 
after such reduction occurs, but before 
the lapse of one-half hour after the 
commencement of banking hours on 
the next banking day at the place 
where the largest principal amount of 
loans of such member, broker or dealer 
are payable and, in any event, before 
such member, broker or dealer on such 
day has obtained or increased any bank 
loan collateralized by securities car-
ried for the account of customers. 

(b) Definitions. For the purposes of 
this section: 

(1) The term customer shall not in-
clude any general or special partner or 
any director or officer of such member, 
broker or dealer, or any participant, as 
such, in any joint, group or syndicate 
account with such member, broker or 
dealer or with any partner, officer or 
director thereof. The term also shall 
not include any counterparty who has 
delivered collateral to an OTC deriva-
tives dealer pursuant to a transaction 
in an eligible OTC derivative instru-
ment, or pursuant to the OTC deriva-
tives dealer’s cash management securi-
ties activities or ancillary portfolio 
management securities activities, and 
who has received a prominent written 
notice from the OTC derivatives dealer 
that: 

(i) Except as otherwise agreed in 
writing by the OTC derivatives dealer 
and the counterparty, the dealer may 
repledge or otherwise use the collateral 
in its business; 

(ii) In the event of the OTC deriva-
tives dealer’s failure, the counterparty 
will likely be considered an unsecured 
creditor of the dealer as to that collat-
eral; 

(iii) The Securities Investor Protec-
tion Act of 1970 (15 U.S.C. 78aaa 
through 78lll) does not protect the 
counterparty; and 

(iv) The collateral will not be subject 
to the requirements of § 240.8c–1, 
§ 240.15c2–1, § 240.15c3–2, or § 240.15c3–3; 

(2) The term securities carried for the 
account of any customer shall be deemed 
to mean: 

(i) Securities received by or on behalf 
of such member, broker or dealer for 
the account of any customer; 

(ii) Securities sold and appropriated 
by such member, broker or dealer to a 
customer, except that if such securities 
were subject to a lien when appro-
priated to a customer they shall not be 
deemed to be ‘‘securities carried for 
the account of any customer’’ pending 
their release from such lien as prompt-
ly as practicable: 

(iii) Securities sold, but not appro-
priated, by such member, broker or 
dealer to a customer who has made any 
payment therefor, to the extent that 
such member, broker or dealer owns 
and has received delivery of securities 
of like kind, except that if such securi-
ties were subject to a lien when such 
payment was made they shall not be 
deemed to be ‘‘securities carried for 
the account of any customer’’ pending 
their release from such lien as prompt-
ly as practicable: 

(3) ‘‘Aggregate indebtedness’’ shall 
not be deemed to be reduced by reason 
of uncollected items. In computing ag-
gregate indebtedness, related guaran-
teed and guarantor accounts shall be 
treated as a single account and consid-
ered on a consolidated basis, and bal-
ances in accounts carrying both long 
and short positions shall be adjusted by 
treating the market value of the secu-
rities required to cover such short posi-
tions as though such market value 
were a debit; and 

(4) In computing the sum of the liens 
or claims to which securities carried 
for the account of customers of a mem-
ber, broker or dealer are subject, any 
rehypothecation of such securities by 
another member, broker or dealer who 
is subject to this section or to 
§ 240.15c2–1 shall be disregarded. 

(c) Exemption for cash accounts. The 
provisions of paragraph (a)(1) of this 
section shall not apply to any 
hypothecation of securities carried for 
the account of a customer in a special 
cash account within the meaning of 12 
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CFR 220.4(c): Provided, That at or be-
fore the completion of the transaction 
of purchase of such securities for, or of 
sale of such securities to, such cus-
tomer, written notice is given or sent 
to such customer disclosing that such 
securities are or may be hypothecated 
under circumstances which will permit 
the commingling thereof with securi-
ties carried for the account of other 
customers. The term the completion of 
the transaction shall have the meaning 
given to such term by § 240.15c1–1(b). 

(d) Exemption for clearinghouse liens. 
The provisions of paragraphs (a)(2), 
(a)(3), and (f) of this section shall not 
apply to any lien or claim of the clear-
ing corporation, or similar department 
or association, of a national securities 
exchange or a registered national secu-
rities association for a loan made and 
to be repaid on the same calendar day, 
which is incidental to the clearing of 
transactions in securities or loans 
through such corporation, department, 
or association: Provided, however, That 
for the purpose of paragraph (a)(3) of 
this section, ‘‘aggregate indebtedness 
of all customers in respect of securities 
carried for their accounts’’ shall not 
include indebtedness in respect of any 
securities subject to any lien or claim 
exempted by this paragraph. 

(e) Exemption for certain liens on secu-
rities of noncustomers. The provisions of 
paragraph (a)(2) of this section shall 
not be deemed to prevent such member, 
broker or dealer from permitting secu-
rities not carried for the account of a 
customer to be subjected (1) to a lien 
for a loan made against securities car-
ried for the account of customers, or (2) 
to a lien for a loan made and to be re-
paid on the same calendar day. For the 
purpose of this exemption, a loan shall 
be deemed to be ‘‘made against securi-
ties carried for the account of cus-
tomers’’ if only securities carried for 
the account of customers are used to 
obtain or to increase such loan or as 
substitutes for other securities carried 
for the account of customers. 

(f) Notice and certification require-
ments. No person subject to this section 
shall hypothecate any security carried 
for the account of a customer unless at 
or prior to the time of each such 
hypothecation, he gives written notice 
to the pledgee that the security 

pledged is carried for the account of a 
customer and that such hypothecation 
does not contravene any provision of 
this section, except that in the case of 
an omnibus account the members, 
broker or dealer for whom such ac-
count is carried may furnish a signed 
statement to the person carrying such 
account that all securities carried 
therein by such member, broker or 
dealer will be securities carried for the 
account of his customers and that the 
hypothecation thereof by such mem-
ber, broker or dealer will not con-
travene any provision of this section. 
The provisions of this paragraph shall 
not apply to any hypothecation of se-
curities under any lien or claim of a 
pledgee securing a loan made and to be 
repaid on the same calendar day. 

(g) The fact that securities carried 
for the accounts of customers and secu-
rities carried for the accounts of others 
are represented by one or more certifi-
cates in the custody of a clearing cor-
poration or other subsidiary organiza-
tion of either a national securities ex-
change or of a registered national secu-
rities association, or of a custodian 
bank, in accordance with a system for 
the central handling of securities es-
tablished by a national securities ex-
change or a registered national securi-
ties association, pursuant to which sys-
tem the hypothecation of such securi-
ties is effected by bookkeeping entries 
without physical delivery of such secu-
rities, shall not, in and of itself, result 
in a commingling of securities prohib-
ited by paragraph (a)(1) or (a)(2) of this 
section, whenever a participating 
member, broker or dealer hypothecates 
securities in accordance with such sys-
tem: Provided, however, That (1) any 
such custodian of any securities held 
by or for such system shall agree that 
it will not for any reason, including the 
assertion of any claim, right or lien of 
any kind, refuse to refrain from 
promptly delivering any such securi-
ties (other than securities then hypoth-
ecated in accordance with such system) 
to such clearing corporation or other 
subsidiary organization or as directed 
by it, except that nothing in such 
agreement shall be deemed to require 
the custodian to deliver any securities 
in contravention of any notice of levy, 
seizure or similar notice, or order or 
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judgment, issued or directed by a gov-
ernmental agency or court, or officer 
thereof, having jurisdiction over such 
custodian, which on its face affects 
such securities; (2) such systems shall 
have safeguards in the handling, trans-
fer and delivery of securities and provi-
sions for fidelity bond coverage of the 
employees and agents of the clearing 
corporation or other subsidiary organi-
zation and for periodic examinations 
by independent public accountants; and 
(3) the provisions of this paragraph 
shall not be effective with respect to 
any particular system unless the agree-
ment required by paragraph (g)(1) of 
this section and the safeguards and 
provisions required by paragraph (g)(2) 
of this section shall have been deemed 
adequate by the Commission for the 
protection of investors, and unless any 
subsequent amendments to such agree-
ment, safeguards or provisions shall 
have been deemed adequate by the 
Commission for the protection of in-
vestors. 

(Secs. 3, 8, 15, 48 Stat. 882, 888, 895; 15 U.S.C. 
78c, 78h, 78o) 

CROSS REFERENCE: For interpretative re-
leases applicable to § 240.8c–1, see Nos. 2690 
and 2822 in tabulation, part 241 of this chap-
ter. 

[13 FR 8180, Dec. 22, 1948, as amended at 31 
FR 7740, June 1, 1966; 37 FR 73, Jan. 5, 1973; 63 
FR 59395, Nov. 3, 1998] 

§ 240.9b–1 Options disclosure docu-
ment. 

(a) Definitions. The following defini-
tions shall apply for the purpose of this 
rule. 

(1) Options market means a national 
securities exchange, an automated 
quotation system of a registered secu-
rities association or a foreign securi-
ties exchange on which standardized 
options are traded. 

(2) Options class means all options 
contracts covering the same under-
lying instrument. 

(3) Options disclosure document means 
a document, including all amendments 
and supplements thereto, prepared by 
one or more options markets which has 
been filed with the Commission or dis-
tributed in accordance with paragraph 
(b) of this section. Definitive options dis-
closure document or document means an 
options disclosure document furnished 

to customers in accordance with para-
graph (b) of this section. 

(4) Standardized options are options 
contracts trading on a national securi-
ties exchange, an automated quotation 
system of a registered securities asso-
ciation, or a foreign securities ex-
change which relate to options classes 
the terms of which are limited to spe-
cific expiration dates and exercise 
prices, or such other securities as the 
Commission may, by order, designate. 

(b)(1) Five preliminary copies of an 
options disclosure document con-
taining the information specified in 
paragraph (c) of this section shall be 
filed with the Commission by an op-
tions market at least 60 days prior to 
the date definitive copies are furnished 
to customers, unless the commission 
determines otherwise having due re-
gard to the adequacy of the informa-
tion disclosed and the public interest 
and protection of investors. Five copies 
of the definitive options disclosure doc-
ument shall be filed with the Commis-
sion not later than the date the options 
disclosure document is furnished to 
customers. Notwithstanding the above, 
the use of an options disclosure docu-
ment shall not be permitted unless the 
options class to which such document 
relates is the subject of an effective 
registration statement on Form S–20 
under the Securities Act of 1933, or is 
exempt from registration under the Se-
curities Act of 1933 (15 U.S.C. 77a et 
seq.). 

(2)(i) If the information contained in 
the options disclosure document be-
comes or will become materially inac-
curate or incomplete or there is or will 
be an omission of material information 
necessary to make the options disclo-
sure document not misleading, the op-
tions market shall amend or supple-
ment its options disclosure document 
by filing five copies of an amendment 
or supplement to such options disclo-
sure document with the Commission at 
least 30 days prior to the date defini-
tive copies are furnished to customers, 
unless the Commission determines oth-
erwise having due regard to the ade-
quacy of the information disclosed and 
the public interest and protection of 
investors. Five copies of the definitive 
options disclosure document, as 
amended or supplemented, shall be 
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filed with the Commission not later 
than the date the amendment or sup-
plement, or the amended options dis-
closure document, is furnished to cus-
tomers. 

(ii) Notwithstanding paragraph 
(b)(2)(i) of this section, an options mar-
ket may distribute an amendment or 
supplement to an options disclosure 
document prior to such 30 day period if 
it determines, in good faith, that such 
delivery is necessary to ensure timely 
and accurate disclosure with respect to 
one or more of the options classes cov-
ered by the document. Five copies of 
any amendment or supplement distrib-
uted pursuant to this paragraph shall 
be filed with the Commission at the 
time of distribution. In that instance, 
if the Commission determines, having 
given due regard to the adequacy of the 
information disclosed and the public 
interest and the protection of inves-
tors, it may require refiling of the 
amendment pursuant to paragraph 
(b)(2)(i) of this section. 

(c) Information required in an options 
disclosure document. An options disclo-
sure document shall contain the fol-
lowing information, unless otherwise 
provided by the Commission, with re-
spect to the options classes covered by 
the document: 

(1) A glossary of terms; 
(2) A discussion of the mechanics of 

exercising the options; 
(3) A discussion of the risks of being 

a holder or writer of the options; 
(4) The identification of the market 

or markets in which the options are 
traded; 

(5) A brief reference to the trans-
action costs, margin requirements and 
tax consequences of options trading; 

(6) The identification of the issuer of 
the options; 

(7) A general identification of the 
type of instrument or instruments un-
derlying the options class or classes 
covered by the document; 

(8) If the options are not exempt from 
registration under the Securities Act 
of 1933 (15 U.S.C. 77a et seq.), the reg-
istration of the options on form S–20 
(17 CFR 239.20) and the availability of 
the prospectus and the information in 
part II of the registration statement; 
and 

(9) Such other information as the 
Commission may specify. 

(d) Broker-dealer obligations. (1) No 
broker or dealer shall accept an order 
from a customer to purchase or sell an 
option contract relating to an options 
class that is the subject of a definitive 
options disclosure document, or ap-
prove the customer’s account for the 
trading of such option, unless the 
broker or dealer furnishes or has fur-
nished to the customer a copy of the 
definitive options disclosure document. 

(2) If a definitive options disclosure 
document relating to an options class 
is amended or supplemented, each 
broker and dealer shall promptly send 
a copy of the definitive amendment or 
supplement or a copy of the definitive 
options disclosure document as amend-
ed to each customer whose account is 
approved for trading the options class 
or classes to which the amendment or 
supplement relates. 

[47 FR 41956, Sept. 23, 1982, as amended at 51 
FR 14982, Apr. 22, 1986; 65 FR 64139, Oct. 26, 
2000; 68 FR 192, Jan. 2, 2003] 

§§ 240.10a–1—240.10a–2 [Reserved] 

MANIPULATIVE AND DECEPTIVE DEVICES 
AND CONTRIVANCES 

§ 240.10b–1 Prohibition of use of ma-
nipulative or deceptive devices or 
contrivances with respect to certain 
securities exempted from registra-
tion. 

The term manipulative or deceptive de-
vice or contrivance, as used in section 
10(b) (48 Stat. 891; 15 U.S.C. 78j(b)), is 
hereby defined to include any act or 
omission to act with respect to any se-
curity exempted from the operation of 
section 12(a) (48 Stat. 892; 15 U.S.C. 
78l(a)) pursuant to any section in this 
part which specifically provides that 
this section shall be applicable to such 
security if such act or omission to act 
would have been unlawful under sec-
tion 9(a) (48 Stat. 889; 15 U.S.C. 78i(a)), 
or any rule or regulation heretofore or 
hereafter prescribed thereunder, if 
done or omitted to be done with re-
spect to a security registered on a na-
tional securities exchange, and the use 
of any means or instrumentality of 
interstate commerce or of the mails or 
of any facility of any national securi-
ties exchange to use or employ any 
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